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AND BUDGETARY AFFAIRS
Record of the meeting of December 6, 2010
The Chair, Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic to the OAS, called the Committee meeting to order and submitted the order of business, document CP/CAAP-3078/10, for consideration.  Without any comments from the delegations, the order of business was adopted without changes.
1. Presentation of the document on mandates contained in resolution AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/10) and Calendar of Meetings of the CAAP 

In commencing the consideration of this item, the Chair stated that, pursuant to resolution AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/10), adopted last September, the General Assembly instructed the Secretariat of the CAAP to submit to the Committee by November 15, 2010 a calendar with specific dates on which reports are to be submitted, and strategies and plans referred to in the resolution, so that the member states may be able to check in a timely manner the information they received and properly monitor implementation of mandates and budgetary execution of the Regular Fund and voluntary, specific, trust, and service funds, including indirect cost recovery.  It was noted as well that, pursuant to this mandate, in early November the Secretariat had circulated document CP/CAAP-3076/10 corr. 1 entitled “Mandates Arising from the Fortieth Special Session of the General Assembly, Resolution AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/10), “Program Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2011 and Contributions to FEMCIDI, and Calendar of Meetings of the CAAP for Presentation of the Reports, Strategies and Plans Mentioned in Resolution AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/10).”
The Chair told the delegates in attendance that the document detailed all the mandates of the budget resolution adopted in September as well as the deadline for each mandate to be fulfilled and the area responsible for fulfilling it. Section “B” of the document includes a table with the schedule of meetings of the CAAP up to May and the topics to be addressed by each meeting. Section “C” of the document is entitled “Other topics and mandates to be implemented and monitored.” Its topics have not yet been scheduled but should be taken up by the CAAP during the period.

Finally, the Chair informed the Committee that the Secretariat of the CAAP also circulated a document that consolidates calendars of the CAAP and the CAAP Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs into a single document to make things easier for the delegations.  The document is classified as CP/CAAP-3080/10.

The delegations thanked the Chair and the Secretariat for presenting the document.  The delegate of Canada suggested including a discussion on the General Standards at the March 8 meeting, so as that the preparatory work can be done ahead of the General Assembly, scheduled for June 2011.  The delegate of Brazil requested inclusion of the topic of the April 5 meeting on the report on the Secretary General’s efforts to mobilize external resources to promote and accord special treatment to support for implementing General Assembly mandates (through the Secretariat for External Relations, in coordination with member states) in the document containing the consolidated calendar since it had been omitted.

There being no further comments, the CAAP decided to approve the documents presented and to take note of the comments by member states.
2. Progress report on services and needs of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management, including the study of the Organization’s interpreting and translation services 

Operative paragraph III.A.12.a of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/10), “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2011 and Contributions to FEMCIDI,” reiterates the need for the General Secretariat to broaden its study of the Organization’s interpretation and translation services to include the entire conference and meeting services area, and requests that progress reports on current services and needs of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management, including information on the most efficient and cost-effective ways of delivering these services at and away from headquarters, be submitted to the CAAP for consideration, taking into consideration the needs of the member states, the overall needs, and the constraints on the Organization to fulfill its mandates.  Pursuant to this mandate, Mr. Luis Niño, Director of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management, presented document CP/CAAP-3077/10, “Report on Language Services and Measures to Achieve Savings in the Provision of Conference Services for OAS Meetings.”

The delegations thanked Mr. Niño for presenting the report and requested additional information and details on how the costs of translating documents are calculated, and a comparison of the costs of in-house translations and translations done outside the OAS.  The delegations also requested more information from the Secretariat on a possible updating of resolution CP/RES. 872, which regulates the costs of OAS conferences and meetings, as well as what issues would be modified in said resolution.  The delegations also spoke in general about the need for information on cost comparisons between internal services and outsourced services, and information on productivity indicators for these services.


Some delegations supported the proposal to limit the number of report pages sent for translation, and requested that a concrete proposal be presented with savings to be realized.  Some delegations also brought up the issue of the frequency of meetings and the need for meetings to be less frequent and fewer, thus allowing for further savings.


Responding to some of the information discussed and requested by the delegations, the Director of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management underscored the importance of in-house translations as an issue of confidentiality, sensitivity of documents, and the need for immediate translations, which are all characteristics that come with the nature of the political Organization. Mr. Niño noted furthermore that the Organization’s interpretation costs are below those of other Washington area agencies and institutions, and that this puts a constraint on the hiring of interpretation services for OAS meetings.  Finally, Mr. Niño spoke about efforts underway in the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management to expand the roster of interpreters and translators in the region in order to be more efficient and reduce costs.

The delegations commended the initiatives of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management in terms of holding paper-light and paper-less meetings, describing them as an initiative of efficiency, cost reduction, and environmental care.


There being no further comments, the CAAP took note of the presentation made by Mr. Niño, document CP/CAAP-3077/10, and the comments made by the member states. The Chair also suggested delegating this matter to the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs for ongoing study, discussion, and analysis by the member states, as decided by the Committee.

3. Presentation of the results of the feasibility of advancing the delivery date of the Report of the Board of External Auditors


Mr. Javier Arnaiz, of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services, presented to the Committee a report on the results of the feasibility study of advancing the delivery date of the Report of the Board of External Auditors, pursuant to the mandate in resolution AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/10), “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2011 and Contributions to FEMCIDI.” Operative paragraph III.A.13.c of said resolution requested the General Secretariat to present the results of the feasibility of advancing the date of delivery of the Report of the Board of External Auditors to allow member states to take it into consideration at the very beginning of the drafting process of the program-budget resolution.  The document presented was circulated as document CP/CAAP-3079/10.


The delegations expressed appreciation for the report and requested more information on additional cost implications of the decision to advance the report delivery date, and the benefits the organization stands to derive.  The delegate of Canada stated that with the current schedule for the consideration of the program-budget, there would be no need to advance the delivery date of the report, as it would be presented in early May, and that the program-budget was in fact being considered in September/October. In this sense, it was stated that the challenge was to turn the proposals and recommendations of the Board of External Auditors into action by both the Secretariat and member states.


As there were no further comments, the CAAP took note of the presentation by Mr. Arnaiz, document CP/CAAP-3079/10, and the comments by member states.

4. Other business
The CAAP bade farewell to Ambassador Frank Almaguer, Secretary for Administration and Finance, who was retiring from the Organization after serving the OAS for nearly six years.
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